
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

February 6, 2024 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met on this date, at the hour of 6:00 p.m. in the Commission 

Chambers of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.  

PRESENT:  Kevin Gordon, Chairman  

Ronnie Whetstine, Vice-Chair 

Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Doug Bridges, Commissioner 

Deb Hardin Commissioner 

Tim Moore, County Attorney 

David Cotton, County Manager 

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Chris Martin, Planning Director 

Rebecca Johnson, Interim Social Services Director 

Philip Steffan, Finance Director 

Martha Thompson, Deputy County Attorney 

Sherry Lavender, Tax Assessor 

Scott Bowman, Maintenance Director 

Colt Farrington, Inspections Director 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chairman Gordon called the meeting to order, and Commissioner Bridges led the audience in the Pledge of 

Allegiance and provided the invocation. 

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.  

SPECIAL RECOGNITION 

2023 GOVERNOR’S NCWORKS AWARD OF DISTINCTION 
 

The Governor’s NCWorks Awards of Distinction honor outstanding examples from the state’s workforce 

development system, including the students and job seekers who receive training, the professionals who provide 

career services, and the employers and other organizations that support a skilled workforce. Elijah James won in 

the category “Outstanding Teen.”  

Through the NCWorks “NextGen” youth program of the Foothills Workforce Development Board, Mr. 

James has found support and opportunities to gain skills while overcoming obstacles. He has a diagnosed disability 

of juvenile arthritis, which brings with it some physical limitations. Mr. James has demonstrated positivity, 

determination, and persistence in the face of barriers and continues to be successful both in his high school 

curriculum and in college-level courses. He anticipates graduating in May 2024 from Pinnacle Classical Academy 

with his high school diploma and an associate degree from Cleveland Community College. In the NextGen 

program, Mr. James participated in activities such as a Youth Summit, an entrepreneurial workshop, the Chess 

Club, and multiple work-based learning programs with employers such as the Cleveland County Library and 

Hospice of Cleveland County. As a NextGen program participant, he applied himself in his work-based learning 

and learned numerous critical skills, such as time management, organization, communication, customer service, 



 

 

problem-solving, and teamwork. Commissioners congratulated Mr. James for his achievement and wished him 

continued success in his future endeavors.  

PUBLIC COMMENT  

No one signed up to speak.  

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included the Minutes from the January 16, 2024, regular meeting in Board 

members’ packets.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the Minutes as written. 

TAX COLLECTOR’S MONTHLY REPORT 

Pursuant to North Carolina General Statute §105-350.7, the Tax Collector shall submit to the governing 

body, at each of its regular meetings, a report to include the amount collected on each year's taxes with which she 

is charged, the amount remaining uncollected, and the steps being taking to encourage payment of uncollected 

taxes. The Tax Collector provided Commissioners with a detailed written report regarding taxes collected during 

January 2024. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the January 2024 monthly tax report submitted by the Tax Collector.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

TAX ADMINISTRATION: ABATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTS   

The Tax Assessor provided Commissioners with a detailed written report regarding tax abatements and 

supplements during January 2024.  The monthly grand total for tax abatements was listed as ($8,466.76), and the 

monthly grand total for tax supplements was listed as $18,556.39. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the January 2024 tax abatements and supplements submitted by the Tax 

Assessor.  

TAX ADMINISTRATION: ORDER TO ADVERTISE  

 Per North Carolina General Statute §105-369, uncollected taxes for the current year that are a lien on 

real property must be advertised in a newspaper having general circulation in the taxing unit. Upon receipt of the 

Tax Collector’s report in February, the governing body must order the Tax Collector to advertise the tax liens. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, authorize the tax collector to, during the time frame between March 18, 2024, and 

March 22, 2024, shall advertise tax liens on real property that remain unpaid as of March 6, 2024. 

Advertisements shall be made in the manner provided by North Carolina General Statute §105-369.  

FINANCE DEPARTMENT: BUDGET TRANSFER SUMMARY 

As required by North Carolina General Statute §159-15, all internal transfers shall be submitted to the Board 

of Commissioners. The budget transfer summary from December 4, 2023, through January 26, 2024, is included in 

Commissioner packets. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the budget transfer summary as presented.  

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

SOCIAL SERVICES: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #039)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

011.508.4.350.11 Income Maintenance/State Grants-Medicaid   $121,361.00 

011.508.5.700.01 Income Maintenance/Grants-Medicaid   $121,361.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation of $121,361 in grant funds for Medicaid Expansion.     

 

FINANCE DEPARTMENT: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #040)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

060.651.4.840.00 Property-Liability/Insurance Settlement   $23,719 

060.651.5.910.00 Property-Liability/Capital Equipment   $23,719.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation of $23,719 in funds received from an insurance settlement for a 

wrecked vehicle from the Sheriff’s office. The funds will help offset the costs of the replacement vehicle.  
 

SOCIAL SERVICES: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #041)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

 Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

011.504.4.410.00 Title XX/Local & Other Grants   $25,000.00 

011.504.5.700.00 Title XX/Grants   $25,000.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation of $25,000 in grant funds from Kintegra Health for opioid awareness 

and prevention, targeting families presently involved with Child Protective Services.   

 

SHERIFF’S OFFICE: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #042)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

 Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.443.4.991.00 Sheriff’s Office/Fund Balance Approp   $20,000.00 



 

 

010.443.5.910.00 Sheriff’s Office/Capital Equipment   $20,000.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation of $20,000 to assist in the purchase of vehicles.   

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: REQUEST TO SET A PUBLIC HEARING ON TUESDAY, MARCH 19, 2024, 

TO CONSIDER AMENDMENTS TO CHAPTER 12 OF THE UNIFIED DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE 

INCLUDING:  
 

• CASE 23-07: TEXT AMENDMENT TO SECTION 12-124 – ADDING RURAL RESIDENTIAL (RU) 

ZONING DISTRICT  

 

The 2005 and 2021 Land Use Plans both encourage policies for the most rural parts of the County, which 

promote maintaining the rural character while providing more flexibility in uses. The plans recognize that 

development is sparser in these areas, and the communities desire to maintain that rural feel. Due to the larger 

properties in the rural area, some limited non-residential uses typically found in those areas could be compatible. 

Staff proposes the Rural Residential (RU) Zoning District, which was drafted using guidance from the Land Use 

Plan, the Board of Commissioners' direction, and comments from the Planning Board. This district has subdivision 

standards that assist in maintaining a rural character and a list of permitted uses, allowing some non-residential 

land uses that fit into rural areas. 

• CASE 23-08: TEXT AMENDMENT TO SECTION 12-21 AND 12-124 – PRIVATE STORAGE 

BUILDING   

 

The Board of Commissioners asked staff to evaluate the use of private storage as a principal use and 

determine if and where this can be compatible and if any development standards should be applied, such as lot size, 

building size, building placement, and property line setbacks. Staff evaluated and drafted an ordinance for 

consideration. Private storage buildings are not permitted for principal use on a property. They must be located as 

an accessory for the principal use they are supporting. For example, a storage building can be on the same lot as the 

residence it supports but not as standalone use. 

• CASE 23-09: TEXT AMENDMENT TO SECTION 12- 137 – RURAL HOME OCCUPATION  

 

At its January 17, 2023, meeting, the Board of Commissioners held a public hearing regarding an 

amendment to the Rural Home Occupation text, specifically creating a Type B Rural Home Occupation. At the 

meeting, the Board stated they wanted the Planning Board to reevaluate the proposed text, including the allowances 

in the new Rural Home Occupation text, and bring a proposal back to the Board of Commissioners. As proposed, 

this Type B Rural Home Occupation would only be allowed in the new Rural Residential and Rural Agriculture 

districts. This Type B use would require a five-acre minimum, increased setbacks, and screening from adjoining 

properties.  

Rural home occupations allow citizens to operate a small business from their residence so long as they can 

comply with standards outlined in Section 12-137 of the Unified Development Ordinance. These standards are 

meant to allow home occupations while maintaining the residential character of the property so that it doesn’t 

affect neighboring properties. 

 



 

 

• CASE 23-19: TEXT AMENDMENT TO SECTION 12-124 – MODIFYING RURAL AGRICULTURE 

(RA) ZONING DISTRICT   

 

The Rural Agricultural District was first adopted in 1997 before county-wide zoning, covering an area 

between Waco and Fallston, totaling approximately 13,500 acres. Several phases followed, expanding the original 

district, and adding separate areas of the Rural Agriculture (RA) district across the County, now covering 

approximately 15,762 acres. The town of Mooresboro used the Rural Agriculture (RA) district as its base district. 

Per Section 12-121 of our Unified Development Ordinance, the purpose of the Rural Agriculture (RA) district is to 

accommodate agricultural and residential uses in the rural parts of the County at a maximum of one dwelling per 

three acres. Given the very low density of development, a limited number of nonresidential uses are also allowed in 

this district, which are not permitted in the other residential zoning districts. At the July 11, 2023, meeting, the 

Board of Commissioners discussed the Rural Agriculture (RA) zoning district and the number of uses permitted 

within this district. The Board gave staff directions to work with the Planning Board to evaluate the district and see 

that the list of uses is compatible with the district and its intent. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve setting the public hearing as requested.  

SOLID WASTE DEPARTMENT: LAND EXCHANGE  
 

Cleveland County operates a landfill on Fielding Drive, parcel 16732. April Smith, David Kevin Smith, and 

Brenda Lail Walker own a neighboring parcel. Staff have worked with the owners on a proposed land exchange, 

which would swap two 0.158-acre pieces of property, like for like. The Commissioners ' packets include a survey 

of the proposed land swap. The result would create a better buffer for the landfill. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the resolution authorizing the land exchange.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

FINANCE DEPARTMENT: ARPA POLICIES   
 

Policies required for the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) Funding. (a full copy of the policies is on file in 

the Clerk’s Office and Finance Department).  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the ARPA Funding policy resolutions.   

CLEVELAND COUNTY SCHOOLS: SURPLUS PROPERTY PARCEL 8255 

 

Parcel 8255, adjacent to East Elementary School, is a 0.42 acre, includes a house, and is located at 701 

Cleveland Avenue in the Town of Grover. This property is not currently being used, and the Board of Education 

unanimously approved it as surplus at their July 24, 2023, meeting. The Cleveland County Board of Education 

Policy and North Carolina General Statute §115C require the county to have the first opportunity to obtain the 



 

 

property. If Commissioners have no desire to acquire this parcel, the Board of Education will consider alternative 

options, including potential interest from the City of Shelby.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, decline the first opportunity from Cleveland County Schools to obtain parcel 8255.  

COUNTY MANAGER’S OFFICE: JUSTICE CENTER RIGHT-OF-WAY (ROW) DEDICATION 

 

Cleveland County requests the City of Shelby accept the right-of-way dedication of a strip of property 

along the eastern edge of Juan Street. The dedicated land will be joined with Juan Street to create an expanded 

public street right-of-way, necessary to support the proposed Justice Center improvements and extension.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the resolution dedicating land for public right-of-way at Justice Place.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

COMMISSIONERS: AMENDMENT TO THE 2024 REGULAR MEETING SCHEDULE 

 

The Board of County Commissioners has decided it is appropriate to cancel their March 14, 2024, work 

session.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, adopt the change in meeting schedule resolution.  

.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

PLANNING CASE 24-01: REQUEST TO REZONE A PORTION OF PARCEL 59471 FROM 

RESIDENTIAL (R) TO NEIGHBORHOOD BUSINESS – CONDITIONAL USE (NB-CU) FOR A 

TELECOMMUNICATIONS TOWER 
 

Chairman Gordon called Planning Director Chris Martin to the podium to present Planning Case 24-01; a 

request to rezone a portion of parcel 59471 from Residential (R) to Neighborhood Business – Conditional Use 

(NB-CU) for a telecommunications tower. Parcel 59471 lies on Webb Road, northeast of Boiling Springs. The 

applicant, Jonathan Yates, is asking to rezone a 100 x 100 section on the western end of the property to use a cell 

tower. The tower is a self-supporting monopole at a height of 178 feet, with an additional three-foot lightning rod 

for a total height of 181 feet. This tower's maximum height is 184 feet due to being within the airport overlay. The 

site plan proposes an engineered fall zone of 50 feet. The tower is set back 218 feet from the western property line, 

406 feet from the northern line, and 305 feet from the northeast corner of parcel 59535. The petitioner indicates an 

application is being processed by the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) for tower approval. The anchor 

tenant is Verizon, with three additional potential service providers. 



 

 

          
             

 

       

                           

                             
                                                                
                                               

                                                         
                                                                                  

      
                                            
                                        
                                                                            

 

          

 

 

   

 

          

 

         

 

         

 

         

 

               

Surrounding zoning districts are Residential (R) to the north and south. To the west is R10 zoning in the 

Boiling Springs Extra-Territorial Jurisdiction (ETJ), and to the northeast is R10/R20 zoning in Shelby’s ETJ. 

Surrounding uses are single-family dwellings and large vacant tracts. The Land Use Plan designates this area as 

Secondary Growth. The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the zoning map 

amendment. They commented that cell towers were necessary to provide adequate coverage for phones and 

internet services throughout the county. The following information and PowerPoint were presented to the 

Commissioners. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

  

             

               
                                                                         

       

                                     

                                           

                                                            

                
                                              

                                                                         
                  

                                   

  

             

                                                                  
                 

                                                                                    

                                                                                   
                                     

                                                                           
                                    

  

              

                                      
                 

                                         
       

  

                      

                    

                 

              

                        

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Gordon opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

inquired about the fall zone, heavy winds blowing the tower into power lines and cables, and who was responsible 

for damages incurred. Mr. Martin stated that the information and site plan has been submitted to Duke Energy, and 

they have acknowledged receipt; however, they have not responded regarding concerns or issues.  

Chairman Gordon called Mr. Yates to the front to answer the Commissioner's questions. Mr. Yates 

submitted reports to Commissioners for official records, which are filed in the Clerk’s Office. He explained that the 

cell tower would be a monopole design and that it had been certified by engineer Robert Beacon. Mr. Beacon 

designs over five hundred towers annually, specializing in catastrophic conditions. Mr. Yates further outlined the 

design of the pole, materials and steel that will be used, tower collapse, and fall zone designs. Construction is 

estimated to take sixty days.   

Chairman Gordon opened the Public Hearing at 6:25 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against Planning 

Case 24-01; a request to rezone a portion of parcel 59471 from Residential (R) to Neighborhood Business – 

Conditional Use (NB-CU) for a telecommunications tower. (Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on 

Friday, January 26, 2024, and Friday, February 2, 2024).  

Jonathan Yates, 105 Broad St., Charleston – is the applicant and spoke to approve the rezoning request. 

He reiterated his previous comments concerning structure materials and design, the fall zone, and the service that 

an additional cell tower will bring to the residents of Cleveland County.   

Lyda Steele, no address given – spoke in opposition to the rezoning request, citing her health concerns, 

safety, and the location of the proposed tower being so close to her residence.  

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Gordon closed the Public Hearing at 6:30 pm.  

Chairman Gordon opened the floor to the board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

commented on Ms. Steele’s comment regarding radiation from a cell tower and asked if the design team had 



 

 

already addressed these health concerns. Mr. Yates gave a report on the omission safety of cell towers to the 

Commissioners. The proposed tower will emit less than 4% of the allowable emissions per federal standards and 

guidelines. The radiation from the cell tower is equivalent to getting X-rays at the doctor’s office while using the 

radiation barrier gown. It is also like the emissions from cell phones, microwaves, car radios, etc. These towers are 

located throughout the state, on hospital premises, and in neighborhoods. Mr. Yates thanked Ms. Steele for her 

concerns and questions and gave her a copy of the reports for her records. Commissioner Hardin asked how much 

of the property would be cleared and road access. Mr. Yates advised that a 60 x 60 area would be cleared around 

the cell tower, an eight-foot-high chain link fence with three lines of barbed wire at the top would go around the 

tower, and the road leading to the tower site would be graded and leveled with gravel.  

ACTION: Commissioner Bridges made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously 

approved by the Board to approve the rezoning of a portion of parcel 59471 from Residential (R) to Neighborhood 

Business—Conditional Use (NB-CU) for a telecommunications tower, citing compatibility with the Land Use Plan 

and cell towers being necessary to provide adequate coverage for cell phones and internet services throughout 

the county. 

PLANNING CASE 24-02: REQUEST TO REZONE 350 RANGE ROAD FROM RESTRICTED 

RESIDENTIAL (RR) TO RESIDENTIAL (R) 
 

Planning Director Chris Martin remained at the podium to present Planning Case 24-02: request to rezone 

350 Range Road from Restricted Residential (RR) to Residential (R). Parcel 63684, containing 4.12 vacant acres, 

is located along Range Road, west of the City of Kings Mountain. The applicant, Bobby Pearson, is requesting a 

change in the zoning of his property.   The Restricted Residential (RR) zoning district permits single-family 

dwellings such as site-built homes and modular homes. It is the most restrictive residential type of zoning district. 

Residential (R) zoning districts accommodate low-density single-family detached dwellings, modular homes, and 

manufactured homes. Multifamily housing is also permitted in this district but may be exempt from the density 

standards.  

Surrounding zoning districts include Restricted Residential (RR) along the southern end of Range Road from 

Mike Ledford Road to Trotter Lane and Residential (R) to the north and west on Range Road. Surrounding uses are 

mostly single-family dwellings, manufactured homes, and large farm tracts. The Land Use Plan designates this area 

as Secondary Growth.  

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the zoning map amendment. The Board 

noted that the proposed amendment aligned with the Land Use Plan’s designation of Secondary Growth, and it was 

compatible with surrounding uses. The following information and PowerPoint were presented to the 

Commissioners. 

 

 



 

 

                   
              

  

                

                          

           

                                                
                                       

                                            

                                                  

                                       
                                                                

                                               

  

          

 

  

 

  

          

  

            

  

              

                                      
                 

                                            

                                               
                                             
                   

  

                      

                    

        

     

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Gordon opened the Public Hearing at 6:40 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against Planning 

Case 24-02: request to rezone 350 Range Road from Restricted Residential (RR) to Residential (R). (Legal Notice 

was published in the Shelby Star on Friday, January 26, 2024, and Friday, February 2, 2024).  

Hearing no comments, Chairman Gordon closed the Public Hearing at 6:41 pm.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve the rezoning of parcel 63684, located at 350 Range Road, from Restricted 

Residential (RR) to Residential (R), citing compatibility with the surrounding zoning and the Land Use Plan.  

PLANNING CASE 24-03: REQUEST TO REZONE A PORTION OF PARCEL 5272 FROM 

RESIDENTIAL (R) TO NEIGHBORHOOD BUSINESS – CONDITIONAL USE (NB-CU) FOR A 

TELECOMMUNICATIONS TOWER 
 

Planning Director Chris Martin remained at the podium to present Planning Case 24-03; a request to rezone 

a portion of parcel 5272 from Residential (R) to Neighborhood Business – Conditional Use (NB-CU) for a 



 

 

                   
                    

  

                

                            

                                     
                                                                            

                                  

                                                                 
                                                                              

      

                                       

                   

                                                                          

  

          

 

 

  

  

          

telecommunications tower. Parcel 5272 is located on Blacksburg Road east of the Town of Earl and the South 

Carolina state line. The applicant, Southern Towers, requests to rezone a 100 x 100 section on the southern end of 

the property for a cell tower. The tower is a self-supporting lattice tower at a height of 230 feet, with an additional 

nine-foot lightning rod for a total height of 239 feet. The site plan proposes a 230-foot fall zone no closer than 340 

feet to any property line, 834 feet to the nearest habitable structure, and 430 feet from the road.  

The surrounding zoning districts are Restricted Residential (RR) inside the town limits of Earl and 

Residential (R) on the north, west, and south sides. Surrounding uses include single-family dwellings and large 

vacant tracts. The Land Use Plan designates this area as Secondary Growth.  

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the zoning map amendment. The Board 

noted that cell towers were necessary to provide adequate coverage for phone and internet services throughout the 

county and that the parcel was large and ideal for a telecommunications tower as it is surrounded by large vacant 

tracts of land.  

Chairman Gordon opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

inquired if the cell tower would interfere with the airstrip in that area of the county; Mr. Martin advised he had not 

been able to locate a landing strip in that area, so he could not give a definitive answer. However, like the Planning 

Case 24-01 presented earlier, airport overlay districts must be adopted. The proposed site on parcel 5272 has no 

adopted district that would apply to this rezoning request. A height limit could not be enforced because of the 

ordinance. All towers are required to have FAA approval. The following information and PowerPoint were 

presented to the Commissioners. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

  

         

  

         

  

         

  

             

                                                                  
                 

                                                                                    

                                                                                   
                                     

                                                                           
                                    

  

              

                                      
                 

                                          

                                                  
                                              
         

  

                      

                    

                 

              

                        

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Gordon opened the Public Hearing at 6:45 pm for anyone wanting to speak for or against Planning 

Case 24-03; a request to rezone a portion of parcel 5272 from Residential (R) to Neighborhood Business – 

Conditional Use (NB-CU) for a telecommunications tower. (Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on 

Friday, January 26, 2024, and Friday, February 2, 2024).  

Ralph Wyngarden, 678 Front Ave NW, Suite 255, Grand Rapids, MI – represents the applicants and 

company Southern Towers. Verizon is the tower tenant, and three additional tenants can be added in the future. He 

spoke about the benefits that an additional cell tower will bring to the residents and businesses of Cleveland 

County. 

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Gordon closed the Public Hearing at 6:50 pm.  

Chairman Gordon opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins asked 

about the fall zone and tower construction safety. Mr. Wyngarden explained when a tower is over two hundred 

feet, the structure is lattice self-support design monopole. This tower is designed to fall in a shorter distance. 

Commissioner Hutchins commented on future growth in the area could be impacted by this tower if it were to fall.  

 ACTION: Commissioner Bridges made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve the rezoning of a portion of parcel 5272 from Residential (R) to 

Neighborhood Business—Conditional Use (NB-CU) for a telecommunications tower, citing compatibility with 



 

 

the Land Use Plan and cell towers being necessary to provide adequate coverage for phones and internet 

services throughout the county. 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

BOARD OF EQUALIZATION AND REVIEW (E&R) 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to re-appoint Andy Dedmon, Gary Hastings, David Allen, Mike Philbeck, and Marvin 

Hutchinson to serve as members of this board for a period of one year, scheduled to conclude March 31, 2025. 

CLOSED SESSION 

          ACTION: Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to go into closed session per North Carolina General Statute §143-318.11(a)(4) to discuss 

economic development matters relating to the location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area 

served by Cleveland County, including agreement on a tentative list of economic development incentives that 

may be offered by the County in negotiations.  (Copy of closed session Minutes are sealed and found in the 

Closed Session Minute Book). 

RECONVENE IN REGULAR SESSION 

Chairman Gordon stated, “The Board is in open session. During the closed session, no action was taken but 

general direction was given to the County Manager.”   

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hutchins made a 

motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn. The next 

meeting of the Commission is scheduled for Thursday, March 14, 2024, at 8:30 am at the Cleveland County 

Health Department located at 200 S. Post Road, Shelby for a Commissioner’s Work Session.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                  ___________________________________________ 

                    Kevin Gordon, Chairman  

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

 

 

_____________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, CMC, NCCCC 

Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


